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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On December 19, 2013, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on April 17, 2013, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

April 18, 2013.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.
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3. The claimant’s weekly compensation rates are $584 for

temporary total disability and $438 for permanent partial

disability.

4. The respondents have controverted this claim in its

entirety.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Whether the claimant’s neck injury on or about April 24,

2012, is compensable.

2. Whether the claimant is entitled to related medical for his

alleged injury.

3. Whether the claimant is entitled to temporary total

disability benefits from July 5, 2012, to a date to be determined.

4. Whether the claimant’s attorney is entitled to attorney’s

fees.

5. The respondents have raised the affirmative defense of

notice.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“a. The Claimant contends that the medical
treatment recommended by Dr. Cheyne, Dr.
Fisher, Dr. Clark, F & S Physical Therapy,
Sparks Medical Center and Dr. Mowry represents
reasonably necessary medical treatment for his
compensable injury is the liability of the
respondents under Ark Code Ann 11-9-508.  The
Claimant further contends that he is entitled
to benefits as stated above.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Respondents contend that Claimant is not
entitled to the requested benefits because
Claimant cannot establish that he sustained
accidental injuries causing internal or
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external harm to his body which arose out of
his employment with Respondent-Employer, on or
about April 24, 2012.  Respondents further
contend that the Claimant did not report an
alleged work injury until July 2012, well
after he had been treating for his neck
complaints, and thus assert a notice defense
in the event the claim is found compensable.
Respondents reserve the right to supplement
this response.”

The claimant, in this matter, is a forty-eight-year-old male

who was employed by the respondent as a service sales

representative.  The claimant’s job duties included driving a truck

for the respondent which he used to deliver and pick up product.

The claimant alleges that on April 24, 2012, he suffered a

compensable injury to his neck while performing employment services

for the respondent.  Following is the claimant’s testimony on

direct examination regarding his alleged that April 24, 2012,

injury:

“Q  All right.  Was there anything eventful
about the loading and unloading process on
April the 24th at the Price Cutter in Poteau?

A  I just go to the towels, and it was on the
bottom, so I laid the buggy over so I could
pull the towels out.  So then when I went to
lift it in the truck, that is when I heard
something pop.

Q  And where did you hear something pop?

A  In the back of my neck.

Q  Did you feel any kind of symptoms
immediately?  Was there any immediate onset of
pain?

A  Yes.

Q  All right.  Did you continue to work the
remainder of April 24, 2012?
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A    Yes.

Q  All right.  What time did you arrive back
at the Cintas shop on April 24, 2012, to the
best of your recollection?

A  I would say 1:00, 1:30.

Q    In the afternoon?

A  Yes.”

The claimant was also questioned on direct examination regarding

his reporting of the alleged April 24, 2012, injury as follows:

“Q  All right.  Now, you did not report any
injury on April the 24th of 2012; is that
correct?

A  Correct.

Q  All right.  In your tenure with Cintas, you
had before -- you had had some Workers'
Compensation claims before?

A  Correct.

Q  And you had reported those before?

A  Correct.

Q  All right.  This particular time in April;
however, you did not report the injury on the
day that it happened; is that right?

A  Correct.

Q  But were you aware that there was an
internal policy that you were supposed to
report things immediately?

A  Yes.

Q  Okay.  Can you explain to the Judge why you
did not report the April 24, 2012 injury at
that time?

A  I thought it was just a pulled muscle.

Q  Okay.  Ultimately, did you end up going
back to work the next day?
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A  Yes.

Q  And did you work for about another 30 days
before you went to the doctor?

A  Yes.

Q  During that 30 days, did you continue to
experience the symptoms and same problems with
your neck?

          A  Yes.”

A medical record submitted into evidence does show that the

claimant visited Mercy Clinic Sports Medicine Fort Smith on May 23,

2012.  The medical record indicates that the claimant was seen by

Dr. Thomas Cheyne.  Following is a portion of the clinic note from

that visit:

“Mr. Cox is a 46-year-old who complains of
cervical, left shoulder and left arm pain.  He
states this began suddenly, a little over a
month ago whenever he was lifting.  He has had
no definite paresthesias.  He has had full
range of motion of his shoulder although a
little increased discomfort with motion of the
shoulder.  He has tried over-the-counter anti-
inflammatories without relief.  He has
continued working.”

The medical record also indicates that the claimant was prescribed

medication and was instructed to take hot showers twice a day and

to be protective of his neck.  The claimant was also ordered to

undergo an MRI of his cervical spine.

On June 4, 2012, the claimant underwent an MRI of the cervical

spine without contrast at Mercy Hospital in Fort Smith.  The

diagnostic report from the claimant’s cervical MRI is found at

Claimant’s Exhibit No. 1, Page 6.  On the impression portion of

that report it states, “Disc herniations at the C5-C6 and c6-C7



6

levels with neuroforaminal stenosis on the left at the C5-C6 level

also suggested.”

On June 28, 2012, the claimant was seen at the Mercy River

Valley Outpatient Surgery Center by Dr. Fisher.  At that time, the

claimant underwent an injection into his cervical spine at the C6-7

level of Depo Medrol under fluoroscopic guidance.

On July 16, 2012, the claimant completed and signed a form

entitled “Partner Incident Report.”  That document is found at

Respondents’ Exhibit No. 3 which is a bound deposition of Justin

Permenter and specifically at Exhibit No. 2 of that deposition.  In

the form the claimant indicates a neck injury on “3-24-11.”  This

date of March 24, 2011, appears to be an error as the claimant has

alleged the injury to have been on April 24, 2012.  The incident

was alleged to have occurred at Price Cutter in Poteau, Oklahoma.

The claimant also indicated on the form that he told “Misty, Shanda

and Kathy” on “4-24-12" about the incident.  At the hearing in this

matter, the claimant was asked on cross examination about the form

regarding his April 24, 2012, injury that he filled out on July 16,

2012, as follows:

“Q  Okay.  On July the 16th of 2012, you
filled out a partner statement regarding the
April the 24th incident; is that correct?

A  Yes.

Q  And on that statement, you indicated you
had reported to your -- to Kathy Randolph in
the presence of Misty Ewing and Shanda Bates
that you had hurt yourself on that date?

A  Yes.

Q  Do you recall writing that down?
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A  Yes.

Q  Okay.  I think it is pretty clear, then, I
am asking did you tell Kathy Randolph -- and
this is where I am getting confused because in
your deposition you said you told Justin
Permenter and Kathy Randolph in the presence
of Phillip Weinsinger that you had had an
injury.  Do you recall testifying to that?

A  Yes.  Everybody was standing there.

Q  Okay.  But in your partner form that you
filled out in July of 2012, you didn't include
Justin Permenter's name or Phillip
Weinsinger's name; is that correct?

A  I can't remember.

MR. IVEY:  May I approach, Your Honor?

THE COURT:  You may.

Q  [BY MR. IVEY]:  Mr. Cox, I have a copy of a
partner incident report that is an exhibit to
both the depositions of Kathy Randolph and
Justin Permenter.  Do you recognize this form?

A  Yes.

Q  Is that your handwriting?

A  Yes.

Q  Did you fill out this information?

A  Yes.

Q  Under here where it says, "Did you tell
anyone?"  "Yes."  "Who?"  "Misty, Shanda and
Kathy," on 4/24/12.  Do you recall writing
that?

A  Yes.

Q  Is that your handwriting?

A  Yes.

Q  Okay.  Would you agree that Justin
Permenter's name nor Phillip Weinsinger's name



8

are mentioned in this under did you tell
anyone?

A  No.

Q  You do not agree with me on that?

A  They aren't on there, but they knew.

Q  I didn't ask if they knew.  What I have
asked is are they on this form that you filled
out?

A  No.

Q  So in the deposition you tell me it is
Justin Permenter and Phillip Weinsinger and
Kathy Randolph, and that was taken in May of
2013.  On a form that you filled out on July
16th of 2012, and you didn't list Justin
Permenter or Phillip Weinsinger.  Which story
is correct?

A  That is a long time ago.  I can't remember
it all.”

Mr. Justin Permenter was called as a witness by the

respondents.  Mr. Permenter is currently a plant manager for the

respondent in their Springdale location; however, at the time the

claimant alleges to have suffered a compensable neck injury Mr.

Permenter was employed by the respondent as a service manager for

their Fort Smith location.  Mr. Permenter was the claimant’s

supervisor.  At the hearing in this matter, Mr. Permenter gave

testimony regarding when he first became aware that the claimant

was claiming to have suffered a work related neck injury as

follows:

“Q  Okay.  Mr. Permenter, you are today aware
that Mr. Cox is alleging a neck injury April
24, 2012; is that correct?

A   Yes.
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Q   When did you first become aware of this
alleged neck injury?

A   I first became aware of it on the July
date when Pete called me and said that this
was -- that he was going to his doctor and
that this was becoming -- he said that he hurt
it at work at that point.

Q  Okay.  So in July is the very first time
you were told that he was hurt at work?

A  Yes.

Q  And what did you do immediately after this
was reported to you in July?

A  I asked Pete to come into the office so we
could fill out the documentation, the incident
report.

Q  Okay.  And did you take that paperwork to
anyone?

A  Yes.  I took it to Kathy, the HR manager,
when we were finished.

Q  Kathy Randolph?

A  Kathy Randolph.

Q  Okay.  Did you talk to Mr. Cox directly
about his alleged April injury?  Did you all
have a chance to visit about it at that time
in July?

A  Yes.

Q  Okay.  Did he ever personally tell you -- I
am going to use the word tell as opposed to
report -- did he ever personally tell you in
April of 2012 that he had hurt his neck while
at work?

A  No.

Q  Were you working on April the 24th of 2012?

A  I can't remember.  I am pretty sure that I
was, though.
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Q  Okay.  Do you personally recall him coming
back to the office, I believe he testified
around 1:00 o'clock, 1:30 on April the 24th of
2012?  Do you personally recall him come being
back to the office?

A  No, not specifically.

Q  Okay.  Do you recall him reporting on April
the 24th of 2012 an injury to you in the
presence of Kathy Randolph and yourself or
anyone else at Cintas?

A  No.”

Mr. Permenter further gave testimony that he did notice the

claimant having difficulties with his neck between April 24, 2012,

and July 5, 2012, when the claimant took a leave of absence:

“Q  Did you notice anything physically wrong
with him?

A  I did.

Q  Did you ask him about it?

A  I did.

Q  What did he tell you?

A  He just told me that he hurt his neck.  It
was bothering him.  I asked him where he had
done it and he never specifically said
anything about it being a work-related injury;
that he had done it at work; that he was going
to get treatment.”

Ms. Kathy Randolph was also called to testify as a witness by

the respondents in this matter.  Ms. Randolph is currently the HR

coordinator, office manager, and the health and safety coordinator

for the respondent at their Fort Smith location.  She also held

those positions at the time the claimant alleged to have suffered

his compensable injury.  At the hearing in this matter, Ms.
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Randolph gave the following testimony about when she became aware

that the claimant was alleging a neck injury as follows:

“Q  Okay.  When did you first become aware of
an alleged neck injury to Mr. Cox?  When is
the first time you became aware of this?

A  When I was given notification from Justin
that he was coming to fill out the paperwork.

Q  Would that be in July --

A  July.

Q  -- of 2012?

A  That is correct.

Q  Were you present at work on April the 24th
of 2012?

A  If I recall, yes.

Q  Okay.  Do you personally recall Mr. Cox
coming back into the office after his route on
that day?

A  I do not recall.

Q  Okay.  Do you recall Mr. Cox reporting to
you on April the 24th -- or let me rephrase --
telling you on April the 24th of 2012 in the
presence of Misty Ewing and Shanda Bates that
he had sustained a neck injury on his route
that day?

A  No, he did not.  And Shanda was no longer
employed with Cintas.

Q  When was the last time Shanda was employed
by Cintas?

A  December 2011.”

Ms. Randolph also testified that she did not recall seeing or

observing the claimant showing signs of any physical difficulties

between April 24, 2012, and July 5, 2012, when the claimant took

leave.



12

The claimant, in this matter, introduced at Claimant’s Exhibit

No. 2 the bound deposition of Phillip Weinsinger.  Mr. Weinsinger,

at one point, was an employee of the respondent and was employed as

a service manager.  Mr. Weinsinger also described himself as a

friend of the claimant.  On direct examination by the claimant’s

attorney Mr. Weinsinger testified that after receiving a telephone

call from the claimant on April 24, 2012, indicating that he had

injured himself, he left the respondent’s place of business and

went to meet the claimant on his delivery route and actually helped

the claimant complete his duties that date.  When asked if the

claimant had described his injury or how it felt on that day, Mr.

Weinsinger stated, “It was something along the lines between the

neck and the shoulder area.  If I remember, he was trying to pick

up something and it pulled, popped, or something along that line,

but it was in that area that he had hurt.”  When Mr. Weinsinger was

asked if he noticed “that he was favoring or appeared injured in

any way,” Mr. Weinsinger stated, “Yeah.  He was already - had the

little - his neck was stiff.  Kind of hard, you know, tough to move

from side to side.”

Ms. Weinsinger’s testimony is in direct contradiction to the

claimant’s testimony.  On cross examination, the claimant gave the

following testimony at the hearing:

“Q  [BY MR. IVEY]:  Let's turn to the alleged
incident that you had on April the 24th.
There were no actual witness to this incident
occurring in the back of Price Cutter; is that
correct?

A  That is correct.
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Q And after the incident occurred, you
completed your route and finished 48
additional stops on your route that day; is
that correct?

A    Correct.”

In Mr. Weinsinger’s cross examination portion of his deposition it

seems clear that Mr. Weinsinger likely was confused about any

actual time frame that he went out on a route to help the claimant

complete his duties.  It appears that there was another occasion

when the claimant injured his back and had to be aided in his

duties.  Mr. Weinsinger’s deposition testimony seemed quite

confused and I give it very little weight.

The claimant also introduced the deposition of Gerald Owens

which is a bound deposition and marked as Claimant’s Exhibit No. 3.

Ms. Owens testified that at the time of April 24, 2012, he held the

same type of position as the claimant.  Since that time, he has

advanced his position to a business sales rep for the respondent.

In that deposition, Mr. Owens testified that he did not see the

claimant around the time of his incident and when questioned about

the claimant informing about how his injuries occurred Mr. Owens

gave the following testimony:

“Q  Did he tell how his injuries occurred?

A  No.  He really didn’t - we didn’t really
talk about that.  He just mentioned it.

Q  Okay.

A  But he did say, you know, that - I assumed
he was at work.

Q  Okay.  So, he never told you that he
received his injuries at work?
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A  I don’t believe he actually mentioned that.
I know like - I believe I heard some of the
drivers say that, but I don’t believe I
actually heard that from him.”

The medical records clearly demonstrate that the claimant does

have objective medical findings to support his claims of an alleged

neck injury including surgical intervention on his neck.  The

claimant had an anterior cervical diskectomy at C5-C6 and C6-C7

with wide bilateral neuroforaminotomies along with an anterior

cervical fusion performed by Dr. Luke Knox on August 28, 2012.

This along with the MRI previously noted is sufficient to prove the

existence of objective medical findings regarding the claimant’s

alleged neck injury.  However, the claimant also has the burden of

proving a causal connection between those objective medical

findings and the incident he alleges to have occurred on April 24,

2012.

The claimant, in this matter, has alleged an unwitnessed

incident where he felt a pop in his neck that he alleges occurred

while performing employment services for the respondent on April

24, 2012.  The claimant by his own hearing testimony on direct

examination did not report this injury on April 24, 2012.  In fact,

the claimant did not fill out any documentation regarding his

alleged injury until July 16, 2012.  At the hearing in this matter,

the claimant gave testimony regarding his deposition that was taken

as it related to any other injuries that the claimant had incurred

while working for the respondent.  Following is that testimony:

“Q  In your deposition you testified that
other than the alleged April the 24th, 2012
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incident, that you had no injuries while
working for Cintas; isn't that correct?

A  Yes.

Q  Okay.  And then later in the deposition you
clarified and said that you suffered from an
incident of heat exhaustion while at work in
August of 2011; is that correct?

A  Yes.

Q  In fact, over time and while working for
Cintas, you actually had multiple OSHA
reportable injuries and near miss injuries,
including two incidents of heat execution in
16    2006; a right shoulder injury in 2007
and 2008; and two back injuries in 2008 and
2011; as well as a twisted knee in 2000; and a
groin strain in 2006; is that correct?

A  I can't remember.

Q  You don't remember any of those incidences?

A  (The witness shakes his head in the
negative.)

Q  Okay.  After each of these incidences and
near misses, paperwork was completed by your
supervisors and was investigated by Kathy
Randolph of Human Resources within a few days
of reporting; is that correct?

A  I can't remember.

Q  If evidence has been submitted attached to
a deposition that shows that these
investigations occurred within days of your
reporting the incident occurring, would you
have any reason to think those were incorrect?

A  No.”

I note that in both the deposition of Kathy Randolph which is

Respondents’ Exhibit No. 2 and the deposition of Justin Permenter

which is Respondents’ Exhibit No. 3, the exhibits in both show

documentary evidence that the claimant had several other work place
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injuries or incidents.  It appears to this administrative law judge

that the claimant has not been forthright in both his deposition

and hearing testimony in this matter.

The claimant also alleges to have told Kathy Randolph, Misty

Ewing, and Shanda Bates that his injury had occurred on April 24,

2012, on that same date.  Ms. Randolph testified in direct

contradiction of the claimant that she was not told on April 24,

2012, about the claimant’s injury.  No evidence was presented

regarding the claimant’s alleged statements to Misty Ewing and

Shanda Bates other than the fact that it appears that Ms. Bates was

not employed by the respondent on April 24, 2012.

The claimant also alleged in his deposition that he told both

Justin Permenter and Phillip Wilson of his April 24, 2012, incident

on that same date.  Mr. Permenter’s testimony is in direct

contradiction of the claimant’s in that he testified that he was

not told the claimant suffered a work related injury until July 16,

2012, when he requested that the claimant appear at the office to

fill out the proper paperwork.  As to Mr. Weinsinger’s deposition

testimony regarding the claimant’s reporting as I have previously

stated, Mr. Weinsinger appeared clearly confused about the incident

being discussed and I give his testimony very little weight.

When the claimant first reported for medical treatment

regarding his neck on May 23, 2012, the medical reports gave no

indication that his injury occurred at work or while performing

employment services for the respondent.  Instead, the medical

record found at Claimant’s Exhibit No. 1 simply indicates that the
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claimant was injured while “lifting.”  The first medical record

that clearly indicates that the claimant’s claim that he was

injured while working for the respondent appears in the July 18,

2012, medical record found at Claimant’s Exhibit No. 1, Page 23.

I note that this visit was two days after the claimant officially

reported his injury on July 16, 2012.  The medical note state,

“Patient working for Cintas and injured while lifting a cart into

the back of a truck.  Patient reports that he has tried to continue

working until recently.”

Finally, the claimant testified on direct examination that he

did not report his injury because he believed it was just a pulled

muscle.  However, the claimant received an MRI for his neck

difficulties on June 4, 2012, and at that time it was clear that

the claimant had problems that were much more far reaching than a

pulled muscle.  In fact, the claimant underwent injections to his

neck at the hands of Dr. Fisher on June 28, 2012.  Even though it

is clear that the claimant had knowledge that his injury was more

significant than a pulled muscle, he still failed to report an

injury until July 16, 2012.  Again, it is the claimant’s burden to

prove the causal connection between his objective medical findings

and the injury he alleges.  Here, the claimant has failed to do so.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe his demeanor, the following findings of
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fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on April 17, 2013, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed April 18, 2013, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he suffered a compensable neck injury on April 24,

2012.

3. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he is entitled to medical treatment related to his

alleged neck injury.

4. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he is entitled to temporary total disability

benefits.

ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings and conclusion, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


